
Page 1 of 7 
 

 
 

 

 

City Council Meeting Minutes 
Monday, July 25, 2022 - 6:00 p.m. 

Public Library, Upstairs 
 
 

Council in attendance: Mayor Jo Brown, Councilor Jay Chandler, Councilor George Dzujna, 

Councilor Valerie Blake, Councilor Bob Desrochers and Councilor Paul Trudel 

 
Absent: Councilor Olivia Zink, Councilor April Bunker, Councilor Ted Starkweather and Councilor 
Vincent Ribas 

 
Others in attendance: City Manager Judie Milner, Fire Chief Mike Foss, Code Enforcement 
Building Inspector Steve Reale and members of the public 
 
Mayor Brown called the meeting to order at City Hall Council Chambers at 6:01 p.m.  
 
Salute to the Flag was led by Councilor Trudel. 
 

Agenda Item I: Buildings Workshop: 
 

City Manager Milner started with a PowerPoint presentation per the below slides: 
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Milner went through the above bullet points and pointed out that the crowd management 
program was temporary.  There are definitely items that need to be addressed. 

 

Chief Foss then took over presenting the next slides, listed below, and stated that this would be a 
1,000-foot view. 
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Foss stated that adding sprinklers would not be the only thing needed to be able to have an 
assembly occupancy.  There are also a lot of combustible materials that would need to be 
removed as well to prevent fire from spreading, there is old knob and tube wiring that would 
need to be replaced, ADA compliance issues, handrail and exit signage issues.  Those being the 
biggest issues.  All of these things will need to be addressed and fixed to get an assembly permit 
and/or an occupancy permit.   

 

The crowd management program was put in place 7 years ago temporarily so that the Opera 
House could still hold shows.  These are intended to be in place so that things can be addressed 
during that time, however, 7 years is way past a temporary crowd management program. 

 

Milner went on to talk about why this is coming up now per the below slide. 

  

 
 

Milner stated that the Economic Task Force has had a lot of discussions about city buildings since 
there are too many and they are also looking at the future of the river from the result of what is 
being done in the city.   

 

The council has heard that Fire Chief Foss needs an expansive study done for the fire station, the 
police station has run out of space in their area as well and the CIP Committee are looking at 
these things individually as well.   

 

If we know that MSD, Fire and Police have all outgrown their buildings is it time for a safety 
complex somewhere else that is not downtown?  The Economic Task Force is also looking at what 
is going to be prime real estate, which is riverfront, where two of our buildings sit.   

 

The other thing to think about is the fact that the more people that come into Franklin, the more 
they are going to be looking for things to do after 5pm.  Arts and culture are good to have in a 
community.  The Franklin Opera House would like to be able to do more and make more revenue, 
however, there are a few reasons that they are not able to expand.  First, they really need a 
loading dock.  Second, the city offices take up a lot of the space in the building and lastly, we have 
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to limit them on the amount of people they can have for shows and cannot fill up the seats since 
we do not have an assembly permit.  Maybe we, the city, can help the Opera House to be more 
sustainable, have an arts makerspace in the front and put City Hall back on the tax roll, which 
would put us somewhere else.   

 

 

 
 

 
 

Milner stated that she would like to form a committee and invite two councilors to join this with a 
recommendation for the council from the committee on January 25, 2023.  She would like to have 
some department heads on this, other community members, and would like to invite the Opera 
House Director, Dan Darling as well.  This would be her recommendation so that they can 
continue to talk about it and come up with a realistic approach, that they can then bring to the 
council.   

 

Milner then let everyone know that she wanted to hear their thoughts and to see if the councilors 
are against City Hall moving out of the current building or not, since that would determine the 
direction to go in this matter. 
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A discussion ensued with the councilors.  There were ideas about possibly moving City Hall into 
the police station and having a safety center where the departments are all together.    

 

Code Enforcement Officer Reale clarified that intent of this meeting is not to make any decisions 
on where to move any departments or any how to proceed, but to determine whether a 
committee should be formed to come up with recommendations.  He also mentioned that the 
issues at this building are not new and still need to be addressed. 

Fire Chief Foss let the council know that if they do not want to proceed and work/revisions have 
been halted he will need to write a notice of violation.  If the council approves going forward with 
recommendations, he will hold off on writing a violation as long as a plan is put in place in 
January. 

 

Milner stated that she would like the council to, at least, volunteer two councilors to join the City 
Hall Group.  As of right now, she has Fire Chief Foss, MSD Director Hanscom, P&Z Director 
Creighton and herself on board as city members for the committee.  She is also going to ask Dan 
Darling for a member of his board that lives in Franklin and himself and Leigh Webb from the 
Historical Society.    

This committee will take a look at City Hall and come up with some alternatives for the council.   

 

Resident Leigh Webb wanted to mention that the Opera House is no hurry to expand, so there is 
no pressure there.  They have rarely had any sell outs since he got involved in 2004. 

He also added two things about City Hall that he was dealing with.  The room that is up in the attic 
still has old windows stored up there that he thought he needed to hold onto to prove that the 
building could be restored to its original design for the sake of federal grants.  He is no longer 
under the opinion that this would be necessary, so the old windows in the attic can be tossed.  
There is also old original wainscotting and wood from 1893 in the attic.  He would be willing to 
help with disposing of that material. 

Also, the wiring is a result of the police department when it used to be in the building and he is 
guessing that half of it is not even functional so it would be great to get rid of that as well. 

 

Mayor Brown concluded that it would be a good idea for City Manager Milner to form a 
committee to discuss options and alternatives for City Hall to bring to the council in January of 
2023.  She can put out a summary to everyone, including the councilors that are absent tonight, 
and if any councilors would like to volunteer to be on the committee, they can let Milner know.  
She would like to see that this committee is formed by the next city council meeting in August. 

 

Agenda Item II: Other Business: 

 

Mayor Brown stated that she had one last thing.  She wasn’t sure if the council was fully aware 
that they voted for a 7% property increase in the FY23 budget so they may get a lot of calls about 
this from residents.  What is not being understood is that the State is offsetting a chunk of that 
7%, which was discussed at one of the May budget meetings.  Milner put together a calculation 
about what it means to the everyday tax payer, which was handed out to the council and attached 
to the end of these minutes. 
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It is actually a 4.7% increase with the State offsetting the 7%.  Mayor Brown wanted to go over 
this with the council in case they received any questions.  She hoped this would help to explain 
the increase better. 

 

Milner wanted to let the council know that the Municipal Services mechanical garage was broken 
into last night.  About $7,000 worth of tools were taken.  There is a camera over there and it is 
being investigated.   

 

Lastly, Milner let everyone know that the Drug Task Force Director, Kandyce Tucker, has given her 
notice.  She is going to a bigger outfit in Plymouth where she will be able to utilize her talents with 
several communities, still including Franklin.  She is working hard on getting a replacement for her 
and her last day is going to be Friday, September 2nd.   
 
Motion to adjourn was made by Councilor Bunker and seconded by Councilor Dzujna. All in 
favor.  Motion PASSED. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 7:13 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Lisa Jones 
Executive Secretary 
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